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(e) A division of a fee between practi-
tioners who are not in the same firm 
may be made only if: 

(1) The division is in proportion to 
the services performed by each practi-
tioner or each practitioner assumes 
joint responsibility for the representa-
tion; 

(2) The client agrees to the arrange-
ment, including the share each practi-
tioner will receive, and the agreement 
is confirmed in writing; and 

(3) The total fee is reasonable. 

§ 11.106 Confidentiality of information. 
(a) A practitioner shall not reveal in-

formation relating to the representa-
tion of a client unless the client gives 
informed consent, the disclosure is 
impliedly authorized in order to carry 
out the representation, the disclosure 
is permitted by paragraph (b) of this 
section, or the disclosure is required by 
paragraph (c) of this section. 

(b) A practitioner may reveal infor-
mation relating to the representation 
of a client to the extent the practi-
tioner reasonably believes necessary: 

(1) To prevent reasonably certain 
death or substantial bodily harm; 

(2) To prevent the client from engag-
ing in inequitable conduct before the 
Office or from committing a crime or 
fraud that is reasonably certain to re-
sult in substantial injury to the finan-
cial interests or property of another 
and in furtherance of which the client 
has used or is using the practitioner’s 
services; 

(3) To prevent, mitigate or rectify 
substantial injury to the financial in-
terests or property of another that is 
reasonably certain to result or has re-
sulted from the client’s commission of 
a crime, fraud, or inequitable conduct 
before the Office in furtherance of 
which the client has used the practi-
tioner’s services; 

(4) To secure legal advice about the 
practitioner’s compliance with the 
USPTO Rules of Professional Conduct; 

(5) To establish a claim or defense on 
behalf of the practitioner in a con-
troversy between the practitioner and 
the client, to establish a defense to a 
criminal charge or civil claim against 
the practitioner based upon conduct in 
which the client was involved, or to re-
spond to allegations in any proceeding 

concerning the practitioner’s represen-
tation of the client; or 

(6) To comply with other law or a 
court order. 

(c) A practitioner shall disclose to 
the Office information necessary to 
comply with applicable duty of disclo-
sure provisions. 

§ 11.107 Conflict of interest; Current 
clients. 

(a) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b) of this section, a practitioner shall 
not represent a client if the representa-
tion involves a concurrent conflict of 
interest. A concurrent conflict of inter-
est exists if: 

(1) The representation of one client 
will be directly adverse to another cli-
ent; or 

(2) There is a significant risk that 
the representation of one or more cli-
ents will be materially limited by the 
practitioner’s responsibilities to an-
other client, a former client or a third 
person or by a personal interest of the 
practitioner. 

(b) Notwithstanding the existence of 
a concurrent conflict of interest under 
paragraph (a) of this section, a practi-
tioner may represent a client if: 

(1) The practitioner reasonably be-
lieves that the practitioner will be able 
to provide competent and diligent rep-
resentation to each affected client; 

(2) The representation is not prohib-
ited by law; 

(3) The representation does not in-
volve the assertion of a claim by one 
client against another client rep-
resented by the practitioner in the 
same litigation or other proceeding be-
fore a tribunal; and 

(4) Each affected client gives in-
formed consent, confirmed in writing. 

§ 11.108 Conflict of interest; Current 
clients; Specific rules. 

(a) A practitioner shall not enter into 
a business transaction with a client or 
knowingly acquire an ownership, 
possessory, security or other pecuniary 
interest adverse to a client unless: 

(1) The transaction and terms on 
which the practitioner acquires the in-
terest are fair and reasonable to the 
client and are fully disclosed and trans-
mitted in writing in a manner that can 
be reasonably understood by the client; 
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(2) The client is advised in writing of 
the desirability of seeking and is given 
a reasonable opportunity to seek the 
advice of independent legal counsel in 
the transaction; and 

(3) The client gives informed consent, 
in a writing signed by the client, to the 
essential terms of the transaction and 
the practitioner’s role in the trans-
action, including whether the practi-
tioner is representing the client in the 
transaction. 

(b) A practitioner shall not use infor-
mation relating to representation of a 
client to the disadvantage of the client 
unless the client gives informed con-
sent, except as permitted or required 
by the USPTO Rules of Professional 
Conduct. 

(c) A practitioner shall not solicit 
any substantial gift from a client, in-
cluding a testamentary gift, or prepare 
on behalf of a client an instrument giv-
ing the practitioner or a person related 
to the practitioner any substantial gift 
unless the practitioner or other recipi-
ent of the gift is related to the client. 
For purposes of this paragraph, related 
persons include a spouse, child, grand-
child, parent, grandparent or other rel-
ative or individual with whom the 
practitioner or the client maintains a 
close, familial relationship. 

(d) Prior to the conclusion of rep-
resentation of a client, a practitioner 
shall not make or negotiate an agree-
ment giving the practitioner literary 
or media rights to a portrayal or ac-
count based in substantial part on in-
formation relating to the representa-
tion. 

(e) A practitioner shall not provide 
financial assistance to a client in con-
nection with pending or contemplated 
litigation or a proceeding before the 
Office, except that: 

(1) A practitioner may advance court 
costs and expenses of litigation, the re-
payment of which may be contingent 
on the outcome of the matter; 

(2) A practitioner representing an in-
digent client may pay court costs and 
expenses of litigation or a proceeding 
before the Office on behalf of the cli-
ent; 

(3) A practitioner may advance costs 
and expenses in connection with a pro-
ceeding before the Office provided the 

client remains ultimately liable for 
such costs and expenses; and 

(4) A practitioner may also advance 
any fee required to prevent or remedy 
an abandonment of a client’s applica-
tion by reason of an act or omission at-
tributable to the practitioner and not 
to the client, whether or not the client 
is ultimately liable for such fee. 

(f) A practitioner shall not accept 
compensation for representing a client 
from one other than the client unless: 

(1) The client gives informed consent; 
(2) There is no interference with the 

practitioner’s independence of profes-
sional judgment or with the client- 
practitioner relationship; and 

(3) Information relating to represen-
tation of a client is protected as re-
quired by § 11.106. 

(g) A practitioner who represents two 
or more clients shall not participate in 
making an aggregate settlement of the 
claims of or against the clients, unless 
each client gives informed consent, in 
a writing signed by the client. The 
practitioner’s disclosure shall include 
the existence and nature of all the 
claims involved and of the participa-
tion of each person in the settlement. 

(h) A practitioner shall not: 
(1) Make an agreement prospectively 

limiting the practitioner’s liability to 
a client for malpractice unless the cli-
ent is independently represented in 
making the agreement; or 

(2) Settle a claim or potential claim 
for such liability with an unrepre-
sented client or former client unless 
that person is advised in writing of the 
desirability of seeking and is given a 
reasonable opportunity to seek the ad-
vice of independent legal counsel in 
connection therewith. 

(i) A practitioner shall not acquire a 
proprietary interest in the cause of ac-
tion, subject matter of litigation, or a 
proceeding before the Office which the 
practitioner is conducting for a client, 
except that the practitioner may, sub-
ject to the other provisions in this sec-
tion: 

(1) Acquire a lien authorized by law 
to secure the practitioner’s fee or ex-
penses; 

(2) Contract with a client for a rea-
sonable contingent fee in a civil case; 
and 
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(3) In a patent case or a proceeding 
before the Office, take an interest in 
the patent or patent application as 
part or all of his or her fee. 

(j) [Reserved] 
(k) While practitioners are associated 

in a firm, a prohibition in paragraphs 
(a) through (i) of this section that ap-
plies to any one of them shall apply to 
all of them. 

§ 11.109 Duties to former clients. 
(a) A practitioner who has formerly 

represented a client in a matter shall 
not thereafter represent another per-
son in the same or a substantially re-
lated matter in which that person’s in-
terests are materially adverse to the 
interests of the former client unless 
the former client gives informed con-
sent, confirmed in writing. 

(b) A practitioner shall not know-
ingly represent a person in the same or 
a substantially related matter in which 
a firm with which the practitioner for-
merly was associated had previously 
represented a client: 

(1) Whose interests are materially ad-
verse to that person; and 

(2) About whom the practitioner had 
acquired information protected by 
§§ 11.106 and 11.109(c) that is material to 
the matter; unless the former client 
gives informed consent, confirmed in 
writing. 

(c) A practitioner who has formerly 
represented a client in a matter or 
whose present or former firm has for-
merly represented a client in a matter 
shall not thereafter: 

(1) Use information relating to the 
representation to the disadvantage of 
the former client except as the USPTO 
Rules of Professional Conduct would 
permit or require with respect to a cli-
ent, or when the information has be-
come generally known; or 

(2) Reveal information relating to the 
representation except as the USPTO 
Rules of Professional Conduct would 
permit or require with respect to a cli-
ent. 

§ 11.110 Imputation of conflicts of in-
terest; General rule. 

(a) While practitioners are associated 
in a firm, none of them shall know-
ingly represent a client when any one 
of them practicing alone would be pro-

hibited from doing so by §§ 11.107 or 
11.109, unless: 

(1) The prohibition is based on a per-
sonal interest of the disqualified prac-
titioner and does not present a signifi-
cant risk of materially limiting the 
representation of the client by the re-
maining practitioners in the firm; or 

(2) The prohibition is based upon 
§ 11.109(a) or (b), and arises out of the 
disqualified practitioner’s association 
with a prior firm, and 

(i) The disqualified practitioner is 
timely screened from any participation 
in the matter and is apportioned no 
part of the fee therefrom; and 

(ii) Written notice is promptly given 
to any affected former client to enable 
the former client to ascertain compli-
ance with the provisions of this sec-
tion, which shall include a description 
of the screening procedures employed; 
a statement of the firm’s and of the 
screened practitioner’s compliance 
with the USPTO Rules of Professional 
Conduct; a statement that review may 
be available before a tribunal; and an 
agreement by the firm to respond 
promptly to any written inquiries or 
objections by the former client about 
the screening procedures. 

(b) When a practitioner has termi-
nated an association with a firm, the 
firm is not prohibited from thereafter 
representing a person with interests 
materially adverse to those of a client 
represented by the formerly associated 
practitioner and not currently rep-
resented by the firm, unless: 

(1) The matter is the same or sub-
stantially related to that in which the 
formerly associated practitioner rep-
resented the client; and 

(2) Any practitioner remaining in the 
firm has information protected by 
§§ 11.106 and 11.109(c) that is material to 
the matter. 

(c) A disqualification prescribed by 
this section may be waived by the af-
fected client under the conditions stat-
ed in § 11.107. 

(d) The disqualification of practi-
tioners associated in a firm with 
former or current Federal Government 
lawyers is governed by § 11.111. 
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